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We just heard these words in the Gospel according to John -  
 “Very truly,  I tell you, unless a grain of wheat falls into the 
earth and dies, it remains just a single grain; but if it dies, it bears 
much fruit. Those who love their life lose it, and those who hate their 
life in this world will keep it for eternal life. Whoever serves me must 
follow me, and where I am, there will my servant be also.” 
 
Jesus is that grain of wheat. Through his obedience to God’s will, and 
his ensuing death and resurrection, Jesus transforms the belief that 
death is the end of life to the revelation that death to this life will lead 
to new life “that bears much fruit”.   
 
Jesus then says “Those who love their life lose it”. What does he 
mean? We are not to love the life we’ve been given? No - he means 
being focused only on this life, with gathering in possessions, being 
focused on power, social standing, amassing wealth, etc..  it means 
living a life focused on ourselves and what we want and think we 
need before any other consideration.  
 
Jesus goes on to say - “ ……. and those who hate their life in this 
world will keep it for eternal life. Whoever serves me must follow me 
…..”  To hate our life means to go the way of the cross. Does this 
mean we must follow Jesus to the grave? 
 
No, though this may be the case in some countries where Christians 
are being persecuted and killed.  - It does mean that we must set 
ourselves, our egos, aside and follow Jesus’ way of being in the 
world. This is a way of dying to this life. Jesus surrendered his will to 
the will of God and we are called to do the same. Tim Reidy wrote in 
The Jesuit Review (3/27/09) that we are called to “die to self” - to “let 
go of - to relinquish - to let die, anything that keeps us from greater 
freedom to follow Jesus. And by dying to our self we, paradoxically, 
experience new life.” 
 
Reidy gave an example in his own life. During his theology studies, 
he developed carpal tunnel syndrome which, as a writer and student, 



he found  extremely frustrating. He wanted complete control over his 
body, to write when he wanted to write! Except he couldn’t! He told 
his spiritual director “I don’t want this cross” and his spiritual director 
said,   “Tim, it’s hardly a cross if you want it! “  
  It’s hardly a cross if you want it! 
 
 
Tim said he finally came to realize that everything he writes is thanks 
to God’s grace. He’s gained freedom from the need to control 
everything and has also gained a needed dose of humility in the 
process. 
 
Is it easy? No! We are all a work in progress in learning to set 
ourselves aside to do God’s will, to place the needs of the other 
person or people or another part of God’s creation first rather than 
serving ourselves. Does this mean we sacrifice our wellbeing in the 
process? No. Self care is important. But it does mean that we “do 
unto others as we would have them do unto us” in following Jesus’ 
example. It is the “daily, lifelong process of dying to self, of setting 
aside our selfishness and pride and whatever else stands in our way  
 
Think about the practice of being a good listener. When we truly 
listen, we don’t interject ourselves into the conversation, shifting the 
attention to ourselves. Rather, we allow the other person to fell their 
story with our whole attention and without interruption. When we do 
that, we are setting aside our egos, ourselves, for the sake of 
another. A small letting go of control, of being in charge, as we allow 
their story to unfold at their pace and in their own time. When we 
listen this way, we affirm their value as someone worth listening to 
and they feel heard. 
 
Another story as illustration: 
I read on Facebook about Rick Jonston. Rick had been the manager 
of a Fortune 500 company but, after a major medical issue, he was 
left with symptoms of having had a stroke. His sense of self was 
challenged as he tried to cope with being barely able to walk and 
speak and with the right side of his body numb. He became 
depressed. His speech therapist suggested he take up painting to 
exercise his brain. His first response was that he had no artistic 
ability. But he decided to try. At first he intended to show his speech 



therapist what a poor artist he would be but he found, instead that it 
felt right, it made sense to him! He got out of his own way and 
discovered that he could paint. He became consumed by painting 
and it has brought him new life. He is a talented artist and he finds joy 
and a release from stress and tension through painting.  His 
daughter, Lauren, wanted the world to see her dad’s paintings so she 
established a Facebook group called the Bearded Painter. You can 
go to that website to see how Rick has gained new life as a painter 
and, in the process, is bringing pleasure and joy to others.  
 
We are called to die to self to experience new life. To set aside 
ourselves or our preconceived ideas of who we are to serve as Jesus 
served.  
 
In the coming days let’s pay attention and notice the many 
opportunities we are offered to set ourselves aside to serve God 
through serving others. I think we will be surprised at how many 
opportunities to serve present themselves during each day. It will be 
a mind and spirit opening experience and I pray that it brings us inner 
peace and joy when we respond, set ourselves aside, as Jesus did, 
and be of service to God through serving others when we “Go in 
peace to glorify God, follow Jesus Christ, and serve all people 
through the power of the Holy Spirit!  


